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The FARA Reforms Some BigLaw Firms Are Looking For 

By Justin Wise 

Law360 (February 18, 2022, 3:56 PM EST) -- A group of BigLaw firms is pushing the U.S. Department of 
Justice to make changes clarifying the scope of a foreign lobbying registration law, signaling the legal 
industry's interest in refining a decades-old statute that gained increased attention from federal 
authorities following the 2016 election. 
 
Attorneys from Skadden Arps Slate Meagher & Flom LLP, Wiley Rein LLP, WilmerHale and Squire Patton 
Boggs LLP submitted recommendations to the DOJ in response to its advance notice of proposed 
rulemaking in December regarding possible changes to the Foreign Agents Registration Act. On Feb. 15, 
the DOJ published the comments in the Federal Register. The firms' statements focused on what they 
called vague statutory definitions on subjects such as legal work. 
 
FARA is a World War II-era statute that imposes disclosure requirements on entities working on behalf 
of a foreign principal. Once an area of the law that got little attention, it has in recent years gained a 
much greater focus from the DOJ, in part as a response to election interference efforts during the 2016 
election.  
 
But critics say the law is in tension with the globalization of the 21st century and that it suffers from an 
antiquated statutory structure. An American Bar Association task force in 2021 published a report calling 
for a major overhaul of FARA, including changing the term "foreign agent" to something that elicits less 
stigma. The report's co-chairs — Wiggin & Dana LLP partner David Laufman and Caplin & 
Drysdale partner Matthew Sanderson — also submitted comments to the DOJ in their personal 
capacities. 
 
Multiple law firms zeroed in on FARA's commercial exemption, which covers private, nonpolitical 
activities related to business, as well as activities that don't predominantly serve a foreign interest. 
Wiley, which noted that it represents the U.S. Chamber of Commerce on FARA issues, said the DOJ 
needed new regulations clarifying the exemption for commercial activities when it is not predominantly 
serving a foreign government interest. 
 
"This will help distinguish between cases where activities are undertaken for a predominantly 
commercial purpose (i.e., a scenario where the exemption should apply) versus cases where the 
activities are predominantly benefiting a foreign government interest," Wiley attorneys Daniel Pickard, 
Caleb Burns and Tessa V. Capeloto wrote. 
 
Skadden claimed that current language creates the impression that the "mere overlap" between a 



 

 

principal's commercial interests and the interests of any foreign government could be sufficient to 
warrant registration. 
 
"It would better serve the policy aim of FARA to make clear that in determining whether one is serving 
the interests of a foreign government, one should look to the purpose of, or whether a foreign 
government is involved in the activity," Skadden partners Ki P. Hong and Charles M. Ricciardelli said. 
They added that the DOJ should clarify that an exemption applies to activity on behalf of foreign 
companies, whether or not they are state-owned. 
 
Wiley also noted that the registration triggers are too broadly defined, saying language including that a 
foreign principal must exert "some level of power … over the agent" would assist the regulated 
community. 
 
WilmerHale partner Christopher E. Babbitt said in the firm's comment that the DOJ's regulations should 
provide "illustrative examples of the relationships that do and do not qualify as principal-agent 
relationships under the statute." 
 
"We are hopeful that the department's rulemaking will increase FARA's effectiveness, improve overall 
compliance, and reduce concerns over compliance risks that flow from various ambiguities in the 
current statutory, regulatory, and enforcement regime," Babbitt said. 
 
Squire Patton did not address specific language of the FARA statute, however, it took a strong stance on 
a recent suggestion from the DOJ's FARA unit that it could, in certain circumstances, extend 
enforcement to people outside the U.S. 
 
"The FARA Unit can interpret the FARA statute, but it may not rewrite it," partner Daniel E. Waltz wrote. 
"That is the prerogative of Congress." 
 
The DOJ's rulemaking notice also indicated that possible changes to FARA included the scope of 
registration exemptions for legal work. The current framework, as illustrated by DOJ guidance, offers 
limited exemptions to attorneys engaged in legal activities on behalf of a foreign principal, so long as 
they remain in the bounds of "normal legal representation." 
 
Wiley and WilmerHale said that such a definition is far too vague. They noted modern legal strategies 
include many activities outside the courthouse, such as how to deal with the press. WilmerHale asked 
the DOJ to specifically address media engagement in its regulations and include examples of other 
activities that are within and outside the scope of the exemption. 
 
The DOJ's FARA unit has brought several high-profile actions in recent years, including charging private 
equity investor Tom Barrack in July of acting as an unregistered foreign agent. The ramp-up in 
enforcement also ensnared Skadden when the agency directed its focus on the firm's past lobbying work 
for Ukraine. Former Skadden partner Gregory Craig was eventually acquitted in 2019 of misleading 
officials about his work for Ukrainian officials. 
 
As part of more aggressive enforcement of the law, the DOJ has deployed mechanisms including civil 
litigation and inspections, Brandon Van Grack, a Morrison & Foerster LLP partner and former DOJ FARA 
unit chief, previously told Law360. Van Grack in December said the FARA changes under consideration 
could have "significant ramifications." 
 



 

 

They come as attorneys also lobby Congress to implement changes. On Feb. 14, the American Bar 
Association's House of Delegates adopted a resolution to lobby lawmakers and the DOJ on 
implementing a host of reforms included in the task force report. That report's recommendations 
include narrowing the definition of a foreign principal to focus explicitly on foreign governments and 
political parties and those acting on their behalf. 
 
--Additional reporting by Jack Queen, Andrew Strickler. Editing by Orlando Lorenzo. 
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